AUDIT COMMITTEE – RECONVENED MEETING

THURSDAY 28 SEPTEMBER 2006 AT 9.30 AM

PRESENT:
Councillors Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors C S Bowman (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Parsons), Mrs Fisher (as substitute for Councillor Lishman),  Stockdale, Stothard (from 9.40 am) and Tweedie 

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson - Finance and Performance Management



Portfolio Holder




Mr Mark Heap – District Auditor and Relationship Manager

AUC.47/06
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS
The Chairman welcomed all those present to the reconvened meeting of the Audit Committee.

She extended thanks to Mr Heap for rearranging his business commitments in order to attend the meeting at short notice, the finance staff for the considerable amount of work which they had undertaken over the past forty eight hours, to the Committee Clerk for provision of an Excerpt of the Minutes of the meeting on 25 September 2006 to the Executive that afternoon, and the Committee Services team for hand delivering the papers for today’s meeting.

AUC.48/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Henry, Lishman and Mrs Parsons, and the Director of Legal and Democratic Services.

AUC.49/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.

AUC.50/06
AUDIT COMMISSION – ANNUAL GOVERNANCE REPORT
Pursuant to Minute AUC.41/06, there was submitted the Audit Commission’s revised Annual Governance Report (dated September 2006) covering the audit of the City Council for the year ended 31 March 2006.  Also submitted, by way of clarification, was the amended section to the Report detailing uncorrected missstatements, adjusted misstatements and uncertainties. 

Mr Heap began by reiterating the purpose and scope of his report.  He also drew Members’ attention to the excerpt thereto which detailed changes which had occurred since the previous meeting of the Committee on 25 September 2006.

Referring to the key messages, Mr Heap reported that, subject to the satisfactory conclusion of the work outstanding, he hoped to be in a position  to provide an unqualified opinion by the due date (30 September 2006).  However, no guarantee could be given in that regard.

A number of potentially material uncertainties remained.  However work was ongoing with Officers to remove those in the areas of fixed asset revaluations, potential overstatement of fixed asset additions arising from capitalisation of revenue costs and potential reversal of the disposal of leisure assets transferred to Carlisle Leisure Limited.  The uncertainty around potential overstatement in the carrying value of community assets had been resolved.

Mr Heap further welcomed management’s decision to adjust both material and non‑material misstatements in the financial statements which he considered to be a very positive move to ensure the integrity of the accounts going forward.

The Chairman considered that the excerpt to Mr Heap’s revised report was of great assistance to Members and thanked him for providing it.

In response to a question, Mr Heap said that he had been informed by Officers that the 2006/07 bank reconciliation was balanced on a daily basis.  He welcomed that and looked forward to understanding the bank reconciliation going forward in liaison with the Director of Corporate Services, and the Chief Accountant. Mr Heap added that he had received the assurance necessary for the 2005/06 audit opinion.

The Portfolio Holder for Finance and Performance Management welcomed Mr Heap’s comments on the issue of the bank reconciliation.

The Chairman then sought clarification of the way forward regarding the uncertainties.  In response, Mr Heap advised that there were usually uncertainties in any set of accounts.  It was not possible to remove all uncertainties from any set of accounts, and he needed to be sure that any uncertainties that remained were not material.

Mr Heap explained the current position regarding the specific uncertainties which he and Officers of the Council were still working on.  Clearly, since work was ongoing, he could not comment on whether those would be resolved in time for the 30 September 2006 deadline which had been challenging for a number of Local Authorities.  

Members noted that missing the deadline would not incur any additional penalty, the issue being about the reputation of the City Council.

Mr Heap then referred the Committee to the section of his report concerning the use of resources element.  He anticipated being able to issue his value for money conclusion by the end of September that, in all significant respects, the City Council made proper arrangements to secure economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources for the year ending 31 March 2006 with two exceptions.

The first exception had arisen because during 2005/06 the Council did not have arrangements in place to maintain a sound system of internal control. The second exception had arisen because prior to March 2006 the Council did not put in place arrangements for managing performance against budgets and regularly testing financial systems.

He stressed that the value for money conclusion reflected the position during 2005/06 and not progress made during the current year.

In response to a question regarding risk management, Mr Heap said that the business continuity plan had been reviewed as part of work undertaken by his predecessor who found the need to update it.  The Director of Corporate Services, Mrs Brown, added that an internal audit report had been prepared on the same issue.

Mrs Brown added that the auditor’s observations in 2005/06 would be picked up at part of the Improvement Plan which would come before the Committee at its November meeting.

The Portfolio Holder referred to the Council’s achievement of a level 3 for data quality which Mr Heap recognised as a step forward in terms of the Council’s integrity.

In response to a question, Mr Heap explained that the issue regarding underspends was about management of budgets. 

The Chairman suggested and the Committee request the Executive to consider the issue of underspends and how budgets may be tightened to avoid those in the future, and report back to the Committee.

The Portfolio Holder said that underspending had been an issue for the Council historically, but he felt that a will now existed to do something about it.

Mrs Brown stated that it was a question of differentiating between an underspend and work which had not been undertaken at the end of the financial year.  There was a need to better performance manage the issue.

She added that it was imperative that the accounts were signed off by the 30 September 2006 deadline and Officers would continue to work extremely hard to achieve that.

A Member reiterated his previous concerns regarding adverse publicity in the Press and questioned whether it would be appropriate to invite members of the local Press to future meetings of the Committee.  He further suggested that, assuming the 30 September 2006 deadline was met, the first item of business on the Committee’s next Agenda could be congratulations to staff for that achievement and the Press be invited to hear that.

The Chairman advised that the Press received copies of all public Committee papers and were therefore aware of Committee meetings.  The Member’s suggestion that members of the Press be formally invited to future meetings of the Committee could be actioned.

Another Member suggested that achievements could be reported in the Carlisle Focus residents’ magazine.

RESOLVED – (1) That the ongoing work to resolve the uncertainties identified by the Audit Commission by the 30 September 2006 deadline be noted.

(2) That the adjusted misstatements in the financial statements (both significant and non-material) which management had agreed to alter be noted and that the Committee’s thanks be conveyed to all members of the Financial Services Team for the considerable amount of work undertaken in that regard.

(3) That the Committee notes the position regarding the Bank Reconciliation and will keep a monitoring brief on future progress.

(4) That the Auditor’s recommendations, as detailed within the Action Plan appended to his report, be addressed and monitored by the Committee along with the Improvement Plan.

(5)  That the Executive be advised that the Committee was pleased to note the work undertaken in the achievement of a Level 3 for data quality, and that reference to that achievement be included within the next issue of the Carlisle Focus.

(6) That the Executive be requested to consider the issue of underspends and how budgets may be tightened to avoid those in the future, and report back to the Committee with a protocol to achieve that.

(7) That the Committee welcomed Mr Heap’s comments regarding Value for Money.

(8) That formal invitations be extended to members of the Press for future meetings of the Committee.

[The meeting ended at 10.00 am]

